Lebanon Town Council

Reconvened Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, Virginia
Monday, October 26, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police





Staff Members Absent:

Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney

I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Blankenship
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Items for Discussion

A. 
Parks and Recreation Update

Mr. Farmer was not able to attend the meeting.  Mayor Dodi advised Mr. Blankenship to notify Mr. Farmer to attend the November 9, 2020 meeting.
B.       Bid Russell Theater

Mr. Gilmer presented a break down from Steffey Construction for the Russell Theater Phase 1 in the amount of $366,000.  Mr. Gilmer advised that he recommended not going over the grant funds which is around $415,000.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to award the Russell Theater bid to Steffey Construction as presented.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.   
C.       Bid Fire Truck

Mr. Leonard presented two different financing options from
 Freedom Financial.  One option was for first payment to start July 2021 allowing a 7-year term or a 10-year term, the second option was for the first payment to start January 2022 allowing a 7-year term or a 10-year term..
Mr. Gilmer advised that the Town of Lebanon’s bond payment is due in February of each year therefore he recommended using the first option for payment to begin in July using the 10-year term.

Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the bid received by Atlantic Emergency Solutions with the financing through Freedom Financial with July 2021 as the starting date for the 10-year term.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
Mayor Dodi advised that he had spoken with Lonzo Lester, County Administrator, regarding the approval of CARES Act Funds for the Lebanon Fire Department for a compressor.  He advised for Mr. Cook to present a letter to Mr. Lester requesting funds from the CARES Act for the compressor.  
Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to proceed with Witmer Public Safety Group to purchase the Cascade System as presented for the amount of $4,307.54 utilizing CARES Act Funds.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye. 
D.

Social Media

Mayor Dodi advised that he had presented the Social Media policies to Mr. Tiller and he approved both of them.  Mayor Dodi advised that if the Social Media policies was approved he recommended each employee sign a form stating that they had received, read and understood the policy.

Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the Social Media policies for the Lebanon Town Employees and Lebanon Police Department as presented.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

E. CARES Act Funds
Mayor Dodi discussed the amount of monies available from the CARES Act funds.  Mayor Dodi requested the Town Council consider $5,000 to the Christian Center and $5,000 to the Russell County Ministerial Association from the CARES Act Funds.  Mayor Dodi requested Mr. Blankenship present an accurate report at the November 9th  Town Council meeting of the remaining balance on the CARES Act Funds.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve $2,500 to the Christian Center using the CARES Act Funds.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

F.                Christmas Parade Marshall

The Town Council discussed different Town Citizens for the 2020 Christmas Parade Marshal.  The Council agreed to use first responders Brad Cook, Nolan Stevens, Eric Deskins and Steve Dye due to this years challenges regarding COVID-19.  Ms. Stanley recommended to purchase a banner with the parade marshal names and department symbols. 
G.              Christmas Parade Theme

Ms. Jackson presented different ideas to use as the parade theme.  The Town Council agreed to use Superhero’s at Christmas as the 2020 Christmas Parade Theme.

      H.               Employee Fee for the Lebanon Community Center

The Town Council discussed the current fees for Town Residents and Non-Residents      for the Lebanon Community Center and what would be a reasonable amount for Town Employees to pay.

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve for Town Employees to pay a monthly single membership fee of $15 and $25 for a monthly family membership.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

I.          Surplus Items

The Town Council discussed the auction for the Town’s surplus items.  Mayor Dodi requested to set the weekend before Thanksgiving for the auction date.  Mayor Dodi requested for Mr. Blankenship to negotiate with Mr. Mitchell concerning the charge for his auction firm.

J.          Virginia’s Ban on Utility Shutoffs 

Mr. Blankenship discussed the Virginia’s Ban on Utility Shutoffs that will end soon.   The total number of utility accounts past due at the Town consists of 86 residential and 11 commercial and the past due balance amount is $17,306.45.  The Town Council agreed to mail letters to all the past due accounts requesting they set up a payment plan by November 16, 2020 to pay $25 a month on the past due balance, plus keep their monthly utility bill current.  Ms. Stanley requested J. L. Kegley be the contact source for the Town concerning these past due utility accounts. 
V.
Other Business


Mr. Lambert requested that Mr. Blankenship check on the sink for the concession stand and check on the door sweeps for the Lebanon Community Center.  He advised the importance of these items being installed as soon as possible.  Ms. Stanley request Mr. Blankenship check with Mr. Farmer concerning the storage space.


Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship discuss with the Town Council his plans upon meeting with Susan Chandler regarding the plaque for her grandfather Cedar Creek Charlie.  Mayor Dodi advised that he had failed to inform the Town Council that he had spoken with Ms. Chandler. He advised her that the Town would not be able to fund the money to purchase the plaque recognizing her grandfather.  Mr. Blankenship stated that he has plans to meet with Ms. Chandler.  She will be in the area tomorrow to look at different areas to place the plaque. 

Mr. Gilmer advised that the Town removed the HVAC services from the scope of work on the Russell Theater renovation.  Mr. Blankenship advised that the current contract with Starnes Inc. was only for maintenance only.  Mr. Gilmer advised that The Lane Group had essentially presented a Cadillac plan for the HVAC system but he thought the Town could save a substantial amount of money by requesting proposals for the HVAC system at the Russell Theater.  He requested to state in the proposal for the bidder to come up with their own suggestion concerning the type units to use and work in conjunction with the general contract that has been awarded.  He also requested just to advertise in the Lebanon News.


Mr. Deskins advised the Town Council that the self defense classes at the Lebanon Community Center was going well.


Mr. Blankenship advised that the Town has received two application for Chaplains.  The Town Council agreed for the two applicants to attend the next Council Meeting to meet the Council.


The Town Council discussed allowing Wanda Lou’s to have a car show and close down the street on October 31, 2020.  The Council agreed not to approve this request.
VI.
Adjourn:  7:39 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
